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Dispute-Resolution Process 
 
(3) In accordance with the requirement in the 1999 Connecticut Guidelines for Teacher Evaluation and 
Professional Development, in establishing or amending the local teacher evaluation plan, the local or 
regional board of education shall include a process for resolving disputes in cases where the evaluator 
and teacher cannot agree on goals/objectives, the evaluation period, feedback or the professional 
development plan. As an illustrative example of such a process (which serves as an option and not a 
requirement for districts), when such agreement cannot be reached, the issue in dispute may be referred for 
resolution to a subcommittee of the professional development and evaluation committee (PDEC). In this 
example, the superintendent and the respective collective bargaining unit for the district may each select one 
representative from the PDEC to constitute this subcommittee, as well as a neutral party as mutually agreed 
upon between the superintendent and the collective bargaining unit. In the event the designated committee 
does not reach a unanimous decision, the issue shall be considered by the superintendent whose decision 
shall be binding. This provision is to be utilized in accordance with the specified processes and parameters 
regarding goals/objectives, evaluation period, feedback, and professional development contained in this 
document entitled “Connecticut Guidelines for Educator Evaluation.” Should the process established as 
required by the document entitled “Connecticut Guidelines for Educator Evaluation,” dated June 2012 not 
result in resolution of a given issue, the determination regarding that issue shall be made by the 
superintendent. An example will be provided within the State model. 
 

 
 
Rating System 

 
2.1: 4-Level Matrix Rating System 

(1) Annual summative evaluations provide each teacher with a summative rating aligned to one of four 
performance evaluation designators: Exemplary, Proficient, Developing and Below Standard. 
 
(a) The performance levels shall be defined as follows: 

 Exemplary – Substantially exceeding indicators of performance  

 Proficient – Meeting indicators of performance 

 Developing – Meeting some indicators of performance but not others 

 Below standard – Not meeting indicators of performance 
 
The term “performance” in the above shall mean “progress as defined by specified indicators.”  Such 
indicators shall be mutually agreed upon, as applicable.  Such progress shall be demonstrated by evidence.  
The SDE will work with PEAC to identify best practices as well as issues regarding the implementation of the  
4-Level Matrix Rating System for further discussion prior to the 2015-16 academic year.  
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45% Student Growth Component 
 
(c) One half (22.5%) of the indicators of academic growth and development used as evidence of whether 

goals/objectives are met shall not be determined by a single, isolated standardized test score, but shall be 
determined through the comparison of data across assessments administered over time, including the state 
test for those teaching tested grades and subjects or another standardized indicator for other grades and 
subjects where available. A state test can be used only if there are interim assessments that lead to that 
test, and such interim assessments shall be included in the overall score for those teaching tested grades 
and subjects. Those without an available standardized indicator will select, through mutual agreement, 
subject to the local dispute-resolution procedure as described in section 1.3, an additional non-
standardized indicator.  

 
a.  For the 2014-15 academic year, the required use of state test data is suspended, pending federal 

approval,  pursuant to PEAC’s flexibility recommendation on January 29, 2014 and the State Board of 
Education’s action on February 6, 2014. 

b. Prior to the 2015-16 academic year, the SDE will work with PEAC to examine and evolve the system of 
standardized and non-standardized student learning indicators, including the use of interim assessments 
that lead to the state test to measure growth over time. 

 
For the other half (22.5%) of the indicators of academic growth and development, there may be: 
 

a.  A maximum of one additional standardized indicator, if there is mutual agreement, subject to the local 
dispute resolution procedure as described in section 1.3.  

b.  A minimum of one non-standardized indicator. 

 
 


